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1 PROCEEDTINGS

2 (Transcript follows in sequence from Volume

3 15.)

4 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Good morning. Everybody.

5 So we are -- we have got, obviously, a list of

6 witnesses here today. My understanding is that we

7 are going to hear from FIPUG's witness, Pollock,

8 first.

9 MR. MOYLE: That's right, and I would like to
10 express my appreciation to all of the parties for
11 working with us on getting him up and out first
12 thing, so thank you.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. No problem.

14 Thank you. And thank you to all the parties. This
15 has been going -- this 1s an ongoiling sentiment

lo throughout the entire hearing and the process in
17 preparing for these couple of weeks, so thank you
18 all for doing that, and thank goodness everything
19 has worked good so far.

20 So let's go ahead and start the day and turn
21 it over to you. You may call your witness.

22 MR. MOYLE: Okay. Thank you, we would call
23 Mr. Jeff Pollock to the stand, and he has not been
24 sworn.

25 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Yes.
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1 Mr. Pollock, do you mind raising your right

2 hand?

3 Whereupon,

4 JEFFRY POLLOCK

5 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
) speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

7 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

8 THE WITNESS: Yes.

9 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
10 you.

11 Sir, feel free to get settled in and get

12 situated. The microphone in front of you, I would
13 like you to turn it on when you start speaking.

14 And, Jon, I turn it over to you, sir.

15 EXAMINATION

16 BY MR. MOYLE:
17 Q Mr. Pollock, would you please state your name

18 and business address for the record?

19 A Jeffrey Pollock. 14323 South Outer Forty
20 Drive, St. Louis, Missouri, 631 -- 63017.
21 Q And did you cause direct testimony and

22 Exhibits 1 to 7 to be filed in this case on June 9th --

23 A Yes.
24 Q -=- 20257
25 A Yes.
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1 Q Did you also cause to be filed errata on

2 June -- I am sorry, July 17th, 20257

3 A Yes.

4 Q And if T asked you the questions today that

5 are set forth in the prefiled testimony, would your

6 answers be the same?

7 A Yes.

8 MR. MOYLE: Mr. Chair, I move that the

9 testimony of Mr. Pollock be admitted into the
10 record as though read.

11 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

12 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

13 Jeffry Pollock was inserted.)
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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BY MR. MOYLE:

Q Mr. Pollock, do you have any changes to your
testimony?

A I do not.

Q Okay. Did you prepare a summary of the key

aspects of your testimony?

A I did.

Q Okay. Would you please provide the Commission
and the parties with that summary?

A Happy to.

Thank you, Commissioners. Good morning, Mr.
Chairman and Commissioners.

I address a wide range of issues ranging from
return on equity and capital structure to cost
allocation, contribution in aid of construction and
large load contract service terms and conditions, but
specifically, I want to highlight the Issues 89 and 90,
which address the methodology for allocating production
transmission plant.

As discussed in my testimony, a class cost of
study service should reflect cost causation principles
recognizing the system loads and not different types of
capacity resources drive the need for utilities'
production transmission investment, it follows that the

allocation of production in transmission plant and
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1 related expenses should reflect FPL's system load

2 characteristics.

3 Now, what are though characteristics? The 4
4 CP method is -- of course, recognizes the reality that
5 FPL is a strong summer peaking utility. You can see

6 that in my testimony and exhibits, and in figure 1

7 particularly. The 4 CP is based on the demands that

8 occur in the months June, July, August and September.

9 It recognizes that summer is the primary driver to cause
10 new capacity additions to maintain reliability.

11 Summer months are also when the transmission
12 system experiences its lowest load carrying capability
13 due to hot weather and humidity. Thus, 4 CP more

14 appropriately allocates costs to those customers that
15 cause them, the summer peaks.

16 Just last year, you affirmed that the 4 CP

17 approach, which you approved in TECO's 2021 rate case,
18 was, once again, approved for Tampa Electric in its 2024
19 rate case. The 4 CP is a necessary and proved
20 methodology to 12 CP that's been used previously at the
21 Commission. 12 CP gives equal weight to peak power
22 demands that occur in each of the 12 months, but if
23 system planners installed only enough capacity to serve
24 the average of 12 monthly peaks, FPL would not be able

25 to serve all of its load. In contrast, the 4 CP method
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is forced on serving the load and it's consistent with
cost causation.

As Tampa Electric -- as with Tampa Electric,
FPL is undergoing, and has undergone, a similar makeover
of what has now become a very diverse generation fleet,
which has operated as an integrated system to meet
customer demands, so the same facts and circumstances
that led to your decision and approval of 4 CP for Tampa
Electric are also present and support the 4 CP method
for FPL.

I thank you for your attention.

MR. MOYLE: Mr. Pollock is available for

Cross.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.
OPC?

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Good morning.

EXAMINATION
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:
Q Good morning, Mr. Pollock.
A Good morning.
Q In your testimony you filed on June 9th, you

address ROE and capital structure, correct?
A Correct.
Q And you would agree that it's been accepted

practice under Bluefield and Hope to estimate the

premier-reporting.com
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required return on equity using modeling, right?

A You said using modeling?

Q Uh-huh.

A Using guantitative analysis, vyes.

Q Okay. And you would agree that the discounted
cash flow method is one of those models that is
generally used to estimate ROE?

A Yes.

Q And you did not conduct any DCF modeling
yourself, did you?

A That's right, I did not.

Q And you would agree that the capital asset
pricing model is another method frequently used to

estimate ROE, correct?

A Yes.

Q And you did not do any CAPM analysis yourself,
did you?

A That's correct. I did not.

Q And finally, you would degree that the risk
premium model is also a method used to estimate ROE?

A Some analysts do use that.

Q Okay. And you did not do any risk premium
analysis yourself, correct?

A Correct.

Q The sole analysis you did regarding the
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1 appropriate ROE was to look at the currently authorized
2 ROEs for vertically integrated electric IOUs, correct?

3 A Yes.

4 Q Okay. Specifically, let's take a look at page
5 13 of your testimony. And on page 13 of your direct

6 testimony, lines five through 10, you say that FPL's

7 request for the 11.9 is excessive when compared to the

8 ROEs authorized by state commissions decided in 2023

9 through March 2025, is that correct?

10 A Through May, yes.

11 Q And in your Exhibit JP-1, you show the average
12 ROE authorized by state regulators is 9.81 percent for

13 2023 through March 2025 timeframe, right-?

14 A Through May 2025, ves.
15 Q And back on your direct testimony on page 13,
16 I think it's 40 -- C40-4574. Anyway, back on line 13 of

17 that page, I believe.

18 A I am sorry, what page?

19 Q I believe we are still on page --

20 A 13.

21 o) -- 13.

22 A Okay.

23 Q Line 13, you say that Florida is a very

24 supportive of Florida's electric IOUs, which translates

25 into lower risk for investors, correct?
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1 A Yes.
2 Q And then you cite all of the risk reducing
3 mechanisms in Florida, and say that the Regulatory

4 Research Associates ranked Florida above 46 other states

5 for being investor -- for investor supportive necessary,
6 correct?

7 A Yes.

8 Q And if we flip over to page 16 of your

9 testimony, and specifically I am looking at lines 11

10 through 13, you testify that the lower regulatory risk
11 should translate into a lower ROE and equity

12 capitalization than is authorized for other electric

13 IOUs regulated by less supportive commissions, correct?
14 A Yes, all other things being equal.

15 Q Okay. And your equity ratio recommendation

16 was 53 .2 percent based on your review of DEF and TECO's
17 equity ratios, correct?

18 A That's the industry average for A rated

19 vertically integrated utilities, that's what 53.2 is.
20 Q If we flip over to the top of page 17 of your
21 testimony, you show that FPL's equity ratio requested in
22 this case of 59.6 percent is at least five points higher
23 than Duke at 53 percent equity ratio and TECO at
24 54 percent equity ratio, correct?

25 A Correct.
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Q And then on page 18 of your testimony, lines
11 and 12, you state that if all the risk -- if all the
risk mitigating factors are adopted, these factors would

clearly support an ROE that is more in line with the

ROEs approved

A Yes.

Q And

TECO was 10.5

A Yes.

Q And
right?

A Yes.

Q And

higher the equity ratio,

agree that based on this statement, FPL's ROE should be

for DEF and TECO,

you would agree that the approved ROE for

percent, correct?

the approved ROE for DEF was 10.3 percent,

given your earlier statement that the

lower than Duke's ROE, correct?

A All other things being equal,
done the analysis to confirm that FPL's credit metrics

can be satisfied with the lower ROE.

Q Fair enough.

You would agree that review of other
vertically integrated electric IOU analysis is not an
ROE calculation but, rather, a check if the ROE is set
appropriately,

A Can you rephrase the question,

correct?

correct?

the lower the ROE, you would

but I have not

please?
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Q Certainly.

You would agree that your review of the other
vertically integrated electric IOU approved ROEs is not
an analysis but, rather, more of a check on whether or
not the requested ROE is appropriate?

A That's right. 1It's the an observation about
where the industry is currently.
Q Thank you, I have no further questions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. MARSHALL:
Q Good morning, Mr. Pollock.
A Good morning.
Q Could we go to master page 04-45, part of CEL

Exhibit 14317

You sponsored these interrogatory answers,

correct?
A I am sorry, which ones are we talking about?
Q The ones that should be on the screen, FIPUG's

responses to FEL's 1lst Set of Interrogatories.

A Yes.
Q So FIPUG is an unincorporated association?
A Yes.
Q And as such, it does not have a registered
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1 agent?
2 A Yes.
3 Q And it should be obvious, but just to confirm,

4 FIPUG is not a natural person?

5 A FIPUG is not what?

6 Q A natural person?

7 A A natural person?

8 Q Yeah, like a specific human being, a natural

9 person.

10 A Well, FIPUG is not a person. It's a group of
11 people that are joined at the hip with a common

12 interest.

13 Q If we could go to master page 04-654? This is
14 Exhibit 1491.

15 And these are discovery responses to

16 production of documents requests?

17 A Can you identify which ones?

18 Q Yes. This would be FIPUG's Response to FEL's
19 First Request for Production of Documents.

20 A Okay.

21 Q And as an unincorporated association, FIPUG

22 does not have articles of incorporation?

23 A Correct.
24 Q And has no bylaws?
25 A That's correct.
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Q If we could next move to master number
F10-2610, which is Exhibit 980 on the CEL? Do you have
it in front of you?

A I do.

Q This was one of your workpapers to support
your testimony?

A Yes.

Q And it has Florida in the column Above

Average/2, is that right?

A Yes.
Q Can you explain what that means?
A That means from an investor's perspective,

Regulatory Research Associates believes that the Florida
commission is very supportive of investors.

Q Switching topics to cost of service.

You agree that cost of service should reflect

cost causation?

A Yes.

Q And one of the reasons that you take issue
with the 12 CP methodology is that 12 CP assumes that
the demands occurring in the spring and fall months are

as critical to system reliability as meeting summer peak

demands?
A Yes, as well as winter.
Q If we could go to master page Cl1l7-2312, which
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1 is part of admitted Exhibit 6472

2 Now, you don't testify against the use of the
3 stochastic loss of load probability methodology in your
4 testimony, is that right?

5 A Well, actually, I think my testimony does

6 address it indirectly. I think Mr. Ly addressed it more
7 directly than I did, but, yeah, I mentioned it.

8 Q Do you see the loss of load probability heat

9 map for 2027 in front of you?

10 A I do.

11 Q And it shows October to be the month most

12 critical for system reliability?

13 A Well, it may be the most critical, but if you
14 read the observations, I think you can pretty well see
15 that the loss of load risk is mostly concentrated in the
16 summer evenings.

17 Q Just to confirm, October isn't one of the four
18 months that you recommend to be included in your 4 CP

19 methodology?
20 A It's not. Given the way that the stochastic
21 model works, it's not surprising that October and April
22 would be higher.
23 Q And April isn't one of your four months
24 either?

25 A It's not.
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1 Q Would you agree that FPL can also have

2 significant winter peaks?

3 A In the distant past, I remember testifying in
4 an FPL rate case when it actually snowed in West Palm

5 Beach, so, yes, I think FPL can have winter peaks.

6 Whether that continues to be the case, I don't know what
7 the current saturation is of heating appliances.

8 Q Did the Northwest Florida portion of FPL's

9 territory have an all time peak in January of 2025?

10 A I don't know that. I know that it did snow
11 pretty heavily, so I am assuming that it drove the

12 electric demand up.

13 Q And is the 522 Northwest Florida -- I am

14 sorry, 522-megawatt Northwest Florida Battery Project
15 the single biggest capacity addition being added to

16 FPL's system this year?

17 A I don't really know anything about the

18 battery. We --

19 Q But assuming that's true, and we can take it
20 subject to check, or I can -- we can go to the ten-year
21 site plan to confirm it, that's being added for winter
22 reliability need, correct?
23 A I don't know. I mean, the battery is there to
24 support the system when it needs capacity in a very

25 short-term need.
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Q If we could go to master page C19-2904? 1It's
part of Exhibit 162.

A Okay. I see it.

Q This indicates that the 522-megawatt Northwest
Florida battery is needed for winter peaking capacity?

A That's what the response says, yes.

Q And just to be clear, January isn't one of
your four months either included in your 4 CP months?

A Winters is not. Of course, the system is
planned on a systemwide basis, not just regional basis.

Q If we could next go to master page F10-2617,

which is going to be Exhibit 982 on the CEL?

A I have it.

Q This is one of your workpapers to support your
testimony?

A Yes.

Q And this is from the NARUC manual?

A Yes, 1t is.

Q And I believe you quote the highlighted
language in your testimony, is that right?

A Yes.

Q And the next sentence following the
highlighted language is that the 12 CP method may be
appropriate when the utility plans its maintenance so as

to have equal reserve margins, LOLPs or other
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1 reliability index values in all months?

2 A That's what it says, yes.

3 Q On page 31 of your testimony, lines one to

4 two, you claim that investment decisions are driven by
5 the need to meet the expected system peak demand?

6 A Yes.

7 Q And on what basis do you believe that FPL is
8 adding solar to its system to meet peak demand and to
9 not swap steel for fuel, for example, as they claim?
10 A Well, I mean they are adding solar because
11 it's more cost-effective than the alternatives, but

12 still they have to have capacity in order to meet the
13 expected peak.

14 Q Do you have any analysis of the firm capacity
15 values of the solar that FPL is adding to its system
16 that differs from FPL's own analysis?

17 A No.

18 Q Would you agree that fuel is allocated on an
19 energy basis?
20 A Fuel costs are. Capital costs are not.
21 Q On page 31, lines nine through 11 of your
22 testimony, you do say that solar plants are an
23 intermittent energy resource, is that right?
24 A That's one of their attributes. Yes.

25 Q And if you have -- allocate -- just to be
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1 clear, you know, there is various cost of service
2 methodologies that have been proposed in this case, and

3 some have an AD component to them, right?

4 A You said AD for average demand?

5 o) Yes.

) A Yes.

7 Q And that's an energy idea, average demand?

8 A Yeah, that's saying that you are incurring the

9 costs of all 8,760 hours in a year.
10 Q And solar plants are part of the production
11 plant being allocated as part of all of the cost of
12 service studies, correct?
13 A As I said in my summary, it's part of an
14 integrated fleet that's operated on an integrated basis
15 to serve load.
16 Q If we go to page 33 of your testimony, lines
17 15 through 17?
18 A I am there.
19 Q And here, you have an analogy between choosing
20 two different kinds of cars, correct?
21 A Yes.
22 Q Would you agree with me that if you were not
23 concerned about the per mileage charge but only the
24 fixed charge, that you would always choose car P in this

25 example?
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1 A Okay. So if I am running a car and I don't

2 care what it costs, then I am going to pick the one that
3 has the lowest daily charge -- or daily charge? Yeah, I
4 probably would. But if I rent a car, I am going to look
5 at the total cost.

6 Q Right. And that's because you might be going

7 the distance, and efficiency could come into play in

8 deriving what that total cost is?

9 A Yes. Yeah, it just depends on how intensively
10 you plan to use the car, how many miles I am going to

11 drive, but at a certain point, it doesn't make any

12 difference.

13 Q If we could next go to master page C40-4521Db,

14 which should be part of your Exhibit JP-6, which is

15 exhibit?

16 MR. SCHULTZ: Ma was the number again, C 40
17 dash?
18 MR. MARSHALL: 4521b, as in bravo.

19 BY MR. MARSHALL:

20 Q This is FIPUG's recommended class rewvenue
21 allocation for this case, is that right-?

22 A It is. Yes.

23 Q And this is based on FIPUG's revised class
24 cost of service study?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q All right. And then in column eight, you have
2 a percent increase based on the proposed allocation, 1is
3 that right?

4 A Yeah. That's the -- column eight is column

5 seven divided by column one, so it's the base revenue

6 increase.

7 Q And then there is a total row at the bottom

8 that would be adding up basically every -- all -- adding
9 up all the -- between all the classes?

10 A Yes, the -- yeah, line 19 is the sum of total

11 retail.

12 o] And class GST-1 is receiving, would you agree,
13 is receiving about 33 percent of the system average

14 increase?

15 A That's right.

16 Q And residential would be at about 89 percent
17 of the system average increase?

18 A That's right.

19 Q And both RS and GS are higher than the target
20 required increase because of redistributions due to

21 gradualism constraints, is that right?

22 A Yes.

23 Q If we could next go to master page C40-4519Db,
24 as in bravo, which should be your revised Exhibit JP-4?

25 A Okay.

premier-reporting.com
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1 Q And this is based on FIPUG's revised class

2 cost of service study at present rates, is that right?
3 A Yes.

4 Q And to be clear, if it's in parenthesis, the
5 interclass subsidy on the right, that means that that

6 class is paying more money than as indicated by FIPUG's
7 revised class cost of service study?

8 A That's right. So a negative amount, means a
9 class that it is subsidizing other classes.

10 o] And so this would show that GS, then, is

11 providing interclass subsidy to the other classes of

12 over $56 million?

13 A Yes.

14 Q And then for RS, that would be almost

15 $107 million?

16 A Yes.

17 Q And would you agree that the primary classes
18 being subsidized by dollar amounts are GSD-1, GSLD-1 and
19 GSLD-27

20 A Yes.

21 Q Switching topics to the -- your testimony

22 regarding the CDR and CILC credits.

23 On page 43, lines 15 through to 20, you refer
24 to -- of your testimony -- you refer to the credits

25 being recovered from all customer classes, is that
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1 right?

2 A That's right. Yeah, it's a treatment of the
3 credits in the cost of service study.

4 Q And you suggest that the amount of

5 interruptible credits that the CILC/CDR customers are

6 charged should be spread back to all customer classes

7 based on each class' firm peak demand?

8 A That's right. If you think of the demand

9 response as a resource, you are allocating the cost back
10 to the classes that cause those resources, so in this
11 case, the firm customer classes.

12 Q But you don't include the Residential On-Call
13 Program with that recommendation?

14 A I didn't address that program.

15 Q And you don't address the Business On-Call

16 Program either?

17 A No.

18 Q And would you agree that CDR and CILC

19 customers haven't been interrupted in over a decade?
20 A I have heard that statement made.
21 Q If it would be cheaper just to build the
22 replacement generation for those megawatts represented
23 that are available through the CDR and CILC program than
24 the cost of the credits, shouldn't that be what FPL

25 does?
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1 A Well, I think FPL will do the least costly

2 thing, and to maintain a program that's been in effect,
3 and beneficial, and has demonstrably deferred capacity
4 for decades, it's probably not something you want to

5 change at this stage when you need every tool in the

6 toolbox to a keep ahead of load.

7 Q Would you agree that if FPL were to build

8 replacement generation that, you know, replacement

9 generation can't just walk away from the program?

10 A I am sorry, 1f they can do what?

11 Q Well, right, if CDR/CILC programs, with

12 notice, could -- can exit the program, correct?

13 A If you give advanced notice, that's right.
14 Q And that wouldn't be true of replacement

15 generation?

16 A Well, I mean, generation does age and it has

17 to be retired, so there is a natural lifespan of

18 generation, just as there might be a life span for a

19 demand response resource. Either way, they are

20 resources, and so you should treat them as such.

21 Q Would you also agree that replacement

22 generation is not limited to use 25 times per year?

23 A Well, it depends. In an emergency, then there
24 is no limitation in terms of how long the curtailments

25 can last. That's the benefit of the program, the
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CDR/CILC programs, is that in an emergency, which could
occur anywhere in the state, you can utilize that
resource as needed. And if the emergency continues, you

are not going to restore power to those customers.

Q Would you agree that replacement generation is
not -- would not be limited to being used 25 times per
year?

A It depends on what the replacement generation
is.

Q Let's say batteries, for example.

A Batteries? Well, you have to charge and

discharge them. So you have got, what, four hours may
maybe. But you have also got to have a grid that will
allow them to charge. If you don't have a grid that's
functiconal, then they won't recharge.

Q Would you agree that rates should move towards
cost, is that right?

A Yes.

Q And is another way of saying that is that
classes should be moving towards parity?

A Yes.

Q You also address the large load, the LICS
tariffs in your testimony?

A Yes, I do.

Q And would you agree that special protections
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are necessary to ensure that new very large load
customers do not cause FPL to incur significant costs
that could ultimately be shifted to the existing
customer base?

A Well, that's a —-- that's a very loaded
question, but to kind of break it down. Yes, these are
very extraordinary large loads. Yes, they are going to
cause, you know, FPL to incur significant costs. Of
course, we don't want those costs that are going to be
needed to serve those customers to be shifted to anybody
else, so you are naturally going to implement some type
of contract mechanisms to ensure that those customers
are there to pay those costs for the long-term.

Q Thank you, Mr. Pollock. That's all my

questions for you this morning.

A Can I ask you a question? Do you ever take a
breath?

Q I have been known every now and then.

A Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent.

Let's move to FAIR.

MR. LAVIA: Good morning, Chair. FAIR has no
questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA®?

MR. MAY: No questions.

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3580

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

MS. EATON:

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

CAPTAIN RIVERA:

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

MR. BREW:
Okay. All right,
FPL?

MS. MONCADA: No

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

MR. STILLER: No

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

any questions?
Seeing none,

MR. MOYLE:

FURTHER EXAMINATION

BY MR. MOYLE:

Q I just have one follow-up question.
You were asked questions about 4 CP and 12 CP.
Is it fair to say that in your professional opinion,

that 4 CP more appropriately allocates costs to those to

cause the cost compared to

A Yes. And as FPL has said many times, that,
yes, 1t can have a winter peak, but the summer peaks are
always —-- we always know there is golng to be a summer

No questions.

No questions,

No guestions.

back to FIPUG for redirect.

Thank vyou.

Walmart?

FEA?
thank vyou.

Welcome.

FRE.

questions.
Staff?
questions.

Commissioners, are there

the 12 CP methodology?
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peak,

duration, so you have got to have that capacity to meet

those summer peaks.

into

and they are going to be sustained and long

Q Okay. That's all the questions I have.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

Move testimony into the record?

MR. MOYLE: Well, the testimony, I believe,
has already been moved and admitted. We would like
to move Exhibits 1 through 7 that were attached to
Mr. Pollock's direct testimony. I believe those
are Comprehensive Exhibit List Exhibits 237 to 243.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Not seeing any
objections, so moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 237-243 were received

evidence.)
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEL -- or I am sorry, OPC?
MS. CHRISTENSEN: No, we didn't have any
exhibits.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

MR. MARSHALL: We would move in Exhibits 980,
982, 1431 and 1491.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any objections to those?

MR. MOYLE: No.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 980, 983, 1431 & 1491
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were received 1nto evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else? Excellent.

Mr.

excused.

THE WITNESS: Thank you very much for the
accommodation, and congratulations on your
appointment.

(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's move -- 1f I am
understanding correctly, back to FPL's Witness

Reed, if I am not mistaken, 1s that accurate?

MS.

last witness on direct.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

MS.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent.

Mr.

your right hand?

Whereupon,

was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, was examined and testified as follows:

THE WITNESS: I do.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank

Pollock, thank you very much. You may be

MONCADA : That 1s correct. This 1s FPL's

MONCADA : FPL calls John Reed.

Reed, do you mind standing and raising

JOHN J. REED
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you.
Feel free to get comfortable there, and we
will get started as soon as you are ready.
EXAMINATION
BY MS. MONCADA:
Q All right. Mr. Reed, are you ready to
proceed? 1Is your mic on?
A Yes, I am. Thank you.
Q Thank you.
Can you please state your full name and
business address for the record?
A Yes, my name is John J. Reed. I am the
Chairman of the Board of Concentric Energy Advisors. My

business address is 293 Boston Post Road, Marlborough,

Massachusetts.
Q Thank you.
Did you cause to be filed -- did you prepare

and cause to be filed 77 pages of direct testimony on
February 28th, with an errata to that testimony on
July 25th of this year?

A Yes, I did.

Q And other than that errata, do you have any
changes to your testimony?

A No, nothing further.

Q If T asked you the same questions contained in
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1 those test -- in that testimony today, would your

2 answers be the same?

3 A Yes, they would.

4 Q Thank you.

5 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chair, I would ask that Mr.
6 Reed's testimony be entered into the record.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

8 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of John

9 J. Reed was 1nserted.)
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick













































































































































































































































3663

1 BY MS. MONCADA:
2 Q And, Mr. Reed, along with that testimony, you
3 also had 15 exhibits, is that right, JJR-1 through

4 JJR-157

5 A That is correct.

6 Q And were those prepared under your direction
7 or supervision?

8 A Yes, they were.

9 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, these have been
10 identified on staff's list as 84 through 98.

11 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

12 BRY MS. MONCADA:
13 Q Mr. Reed, did you prepare a summary of the

14 topics covered in your direct testimony?

15 A Yes, I did.

16 Q Would you please provide that to the

17 Commission?

18 A Certainly.

19 I have conducted an analysis of FPL's and the

20 former Gulf Power's Company's financial and operation
21 performance over the past 10 years through the use of a
22 benchmarking study, including the review of

23 macroeconomic and service area economic drivers that

24 have contributed to the company's requested rate

25 increase.
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My benchmarking analysis shows that FPL has
consistently and substantially out-performed similarly
sized companies across a wide array of financial and
operational metrics, including cost efficiency, service
quality, system reliability, operational performance and
rate level. The company has achieved these results in
spite of the fact that it faces a greater than average
set of challenges from exogenous factors that impact a
utility's ability to achieve top performance. The
company's exceptional performance has resulted in
significant and -- significant economic and reliability
benefits for its customers.

That's it.

Q Thank you.

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Reed 1s available for

cross—examination.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

OPC, you are recognized for questioning.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you.

EXAMINATION
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:
Q Hello, Mr. Reed.
A Good morning.
Q Good morning.

I would ask you to open your testimony to page
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four-?

A I have that.

Q Okay. And on page four, you list exhibits you
are sponsoring, correct?

A Page four, continuing on to page five, vyes.

Q Okay. And looking at the list, I just want to
confirm, you are not sponsoring any MFRs, are you?

A That is correct.

Q Let's look at the bottom of page five of your
testimony. This is where you start discussing the
purpose of filing your testimony, correct?

A Yes.

Q And isn't it correct that you were asked by
FPL to conduct an analysis of FPL and the former Gulf
Power Company's financial and operational performance
over the past 10 years through the use of this
benchmarking study?

A That's correct.

Q And you have done benchmarking studies for FPL
in the past, correct?

A Yes, a number of them.

Q And isn't it true, the purpose of those
benchmarking studies in the past was to justify a
performance adder to increase the ROE, correct?

A In some rate cases, yes, there was a proposal
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that accompanied my benchmarking, and that proposal was
to provide an adder to the allowed return on equity.

Q And you would agree that a performance adder
to the ROE has never been approved for FPL based on
benchmarking, correct?

A That's correct. I think those cases were
settled, but no explicit award was made for an adder.

Q And in this case, you do not say in your
testimony that you are seeking to justify an increased
performance adder to FPL's ROE, correct?

A No. The company did not seek a performance
adder for the ROE despite the ongoing excellent
performance.

Q And on page seven of your testimony, lines 14
through 17, you outline the metrics of this
benchmarking -- that this benchmarking analysis is
attempting to measure, is that correct?

A You are at page seven, line 147?

Q Yes. The cost efficiency, quality of service,
system reliability, operational performance, including
emissions and rate levels, that's essentially, in broad

terms, what this benchmarking study was attempting to

analyze?
A It includes those metrics, vyes.
Q Okay. And you analyzed FPL's rate level as to
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1 the total bill compared to a proxy group of companies

2 you chose, correct?

3 A We looked at two items, the total bill and the
4 average rate by customer class.

5 Q Okay. And that was based on a group of

6 companies that you chose yourself?

7 A Yes, I think it was 12 companies from the

8 southeast U.S.

9 Q Okay. And you would agree that FPL's

10 management did not provide any guidance as to how to

11 find or to measure affordability in your study, correct?
12 A That's correct. My decision on how I

13 incorporated a consideration of affordability was my

14 own. It wasn't driven by or dictated by the company.

15 Q And you own compared the total bills for FPL
lo and the other companies that comprise your proxy group,
17 correct?

18 A One slight correction, as I said, we looked at
19 average rate by customer class and total bills --
20 o) Okay.
21 A -- and that was how we captured affordability.
22 I should say we looked at that both across companies and
23 across time.
24 Q Okay. And let's look at your Exhibit JJR-6,

25 Cl16-2193.
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A Yes, I have page one of that exhibit.

Q Okay. And this consists of four pages,
correct?

A Correct.

Q But the first page shows the typical

residential bill comparison, is that right?

A That is correct.

Q And typical bill is based on 1,000-kilowatt
hour usage for residential customers --

A Correct.

Q -- is that right-?

Is it correct that you used 1,000 kilowatts
per hour for your comparison?

A Yes, that is correct.

Q And you would agree that if you look at these
rates separately, the old Gulf territory would have had
higher rates over the period of 2021 through 2024,
correct?

A And higher, you mean higher than the average

of FPL and Gulf?

Q Correct.
A Yes.
Q And you would agree that the total bill for

FPL based on a combined basis shows that the total bill

has increased by approximately $20 from 2015 through
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2024, correct?

A Yes, I would say that's correct.

Q And that would be an approximately 75 percent
increase for the winter months, and an 82 percent
increase for the summer months on the typical customer
bill, is my math correct?

A Could I have that number again?

Q Sure. If you take the total bill for the
winter months in 2015 and you divide that by the
increase -- or the total bill for the winter for 2024,
that would be an approximately 75 percent increase over

that time period?

A No, that's far in excess of the correct
calculation.

Q Okay. And what would be the increase?

A It would be more in the nature of

35 percent --

Q Okay.
A -— over a ten-year period.
Q Okay. And then what would be the -- and how

would you calculate that?

A For the winter of 2024, it was 136.7, $136.70.
For the winter of 2015, it was $102.94. You divide the
136 by the 102, and subtract one, and that is the

cumulative increase over 10 years.
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1 Q Okay. And then if you could do the same

2 calculation for the summer?

3 A That 1is 122.38 divided by 100.78, for a little
4 less than 22 percent.

5 Q Okay. In looking at the total typical bill,

6 you would agree that FPL is the largest of the electric
7 utility companies in your proxy group, correct?

8 A When viewed as an operating company, yes. You
9 will see in here that Duke has a number of operating

10 companies that are included in the survey as well. Duke
11 in aggregate is larger than FPL and Gulf in aggregate,
12 but the individual operating companies are smaller than
13 FPL.

14 Q Okay. And you would agree that the larger the
15 customer base in the operating company, the more

lo customers over which costs can be spread, thereby,

17 reducing the impact of those costs relative to an

18 individual customer, correct?

19 A Well, if you take a fixed amount of money and
20 divide it by a larger number of customers, that has a
21 larger base and you reduce the impact. But that assumes
22 you are starting with a fixed amount of money that would
23 be applied to both a smaller and larger company.
24 Q In other words, FPL, with its approximately

25 six million customers, has what we call economies of
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1 scale?

2 A It does. It makes good use of them.

3 Q And the total typical -- or the total typical
4 bill was the only way in which you benchmark studied

5 looking at affordability, correct? I think you said you
6 also looked at rates, but total bill was the main

7 comparison?

8 A We looked at both. Those are the two methods
9 what we looked at affordability.

10 Q Okay. And then back on page 17 of your

11 testimony, which is -- okay, on page 17, you used what
12 you call a situational assessment to determine the

13 relative advantages or disadvantages/challenges FPL has
14 compared to your proxy group, correct?

15 A That 1s correct.

16 Q And you shows chose the metrics you used to
17 make this assessment, correct?

18 A By this assessment, you mean the situational
19 assessment?

20 Q Correct, that you chose the metrics you were
21 going to make your assessment by.

22 A Yes, I chose these metrics based on my

23 experience in conducting these studies in the past, and
24 in my appearances before this commission five times

25 before utilizing the same approach.
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1 Q Okay. And based on your selected criteria,

2 you determined that FPL combined is the most

3 situationally challenged, correct?

4 A It faces, in aggregate, the greatest

5 challenges of any of the 28 companies we included in our
6 electric group.

7 Q And you would agree that your situational

8 assessment is not a perfect means of capturing all the

9 challenges or advantages of FPL combined in the peer

10 group, correct?

11 A I would say there is no perfect methodology.
12 This is the best that I am able to use. And as I said,
13 it's been honed over roughly 40 years of use.

14 Q And you would agree that benchmarking, like

15 many data points, it's tied to a specific point in time?
16 A It can be. In my case, 1it's not. In my case,
17 it's tied -- it's presented here for the last 10 years,
18 each of the last 10 years. In aggregate, my dataset

19 that I have worked with FPL on spans almost 30 years.
20 Q Okay. On page 31, you talk about -- I am just
21 waiting for you to get there.
22 A I am there. Yes.
23 Q Okay. On page 31, you talk about your
24 financial and operational metrics regarding cost

25 efficiencies, correct?
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A Yes.

Q And then if we flip over two more pages to
page 33, you say you account for the company's different
sizes by looking at the expense per customer and expense
per megawatt hour sold, correct?

A That is one of the ways that we accounted for
different companies of different sizes. We developed
the data on a unit cost basis per customer per megawatt
hour sold.

We also selected proxy groups, Or peer groups,
actually five of them, that reflected similar sized
companies. So we started by trying to define companies
that were close, or as close as reasonably possible to
FPL, and then calculated the data on a unit cost basis.

Q Okay. And you would agree the economies of
scale that FPL enjoys due to its size would positively
impact your cost efficiency measures, correct?

A It can 1f they are properly captured, and they
have been properly captured by FPL.

Q And we discussed earlier, the larger the
customer base, the lower the customer impact of an
expense, correct?

A Of a fixed amount of expense. Larger
companies don't necessarily achieve cost efficiencies,

and larger customer bases don't necessarily reduce cost.
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Q But generally speaking, you agree that the
economies of scale do tend to lend themselves to lower
cost per customer, correct?

A They provide opportunities, and in this case,
those opportunities have been realized.

Q And you would also -- you also looked at the
System Average Interruption Index, the Distribution
System Average Interruption Frequency Index and the
Customer Average Interruption Duration Index as your
operational measures, is that correct?

A Yes, those are the reliability measures we
used.

Q And you would agree that each of these
measures will be reduced by the introduction of
Florida's storm hardening and protection plan programs,
correct?

A They should be. FPL's system hardening
programs were meant to reduce the susceptibility of the
system to storms and to improve the response rate, and I
believe both of those have been achieved.

Q And you are aware that the Commission required
the storm hardening since approximately 2007, right?

A I can't speak to whether the Commission
required it. It has been in effect, I believe, since

about 2007.
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1 Q And since 2020, the Legislature required storm
2 hardening plans, were you aware of that?

3 A Yes.

4 Q And would you agree that these programs are

5 paid for by ratepayers through the Storm Protection Plan

6 Clause®?

7 A They are, and the benefits are reaped by
8 ratepayers.
9 Q And you looked at operational and emissions

10 performances of all of FPL compared to the proxy group,

11 correct?

12 A Can have I that question again? I missed a
13 word.

14 0 Certainly.

15 You looked at the operational and emissions

16 performance of FPL compared to the proxy group, correct?

17 A Yes. I did.

18 o) Okay.

19 A Different proxy groups.

20 Q And your comparison is on page 62, figure 29

21 of your testimony. And you also have a table, figure 30
22 on page 63, where you compare FPL to the industry

23 average peer group, correct?

24 A Those are two of the many tables that make

25 that comparison, vyes.
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1 Q Okay. And this is the same equivalent

2 availability factor shown in your Exhibit JJR-5 on page
3 three, and the equivalent forced outage rate on page

4 four of JJIJR-57?

5 A Yes, it should be.

6 Q Okay. Would you agree that the natural gas

7 combined cycle plants will have better availability and
8 performance than that of older natural gas plants or

9 coal plants?

10 A Your question is the general category of

11 natural gas combined cycle plants compared to similar
12 older plants or coal plants?

13 Q Let me try the question again.

14 Would you agree that new natural gas combined
15 cycle plants will have better availability and

16 performance than older natural gas plants or coal

17 plants?

18 A They will typically have better availability
19 than coal plants. The comparison between new combined
20 cycle and older combined cycle really depends on
21 maintenance procedures for the older units. They aren't
22 necessarily going to have higher availability.
23 Q Okay. But they generally tend to be more
24 efficient and more heat -- have better heat rates, the

25 newer models wversus the older models?
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1 A Yes. You are talking about gas-fired combined
2 cycle plants. Yes, the newer models have been able to
3 achieve lower heat rates, therefore, more efficiency in
4 producing power from the fuel.

5 Q And you did not make any adjustments to

6 account for different fuel mixes in your comparison of

7 FPL to the industry average, is that correct?

8 A I am sorry, the industry average for what?

9 Q You did not make any adjustments to account
10 for different fuel mixes in your comparison of FPL to
11 the industry average regarding the -- this better
12 performance, better availability in your comparison?

13 A No. We examined the fuel mix for each of the
14 companies in the 28-company proxy group, and we did not
15 see a need to make an adjustment for companies that were
16 more heavily gas dependent or more heavily nuclear

17 dependent or more heavily coal dependent, and we wanted
18 to let the numbers speak for themselves.

19 Q And you would agree that the type of fossil
20 generation can have an impact on availability, correct?
21 A Yes, as FPL, for example, has moved away from
22 coal and to more gas-fired combined cycle and kept

23 high-performing nuclear, its availability has improved.
24 That's consistent with the shift in resource mix that

25 it's chosen.
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Q Okay. And then on page 75 of your testimony?

A Yes.

Q Okay. You make the claim that if FPL had been
an average performer, it would have cost customers 2.9
billion for the combined company's nonfuel operation and
maintenance costs in 2023, is that correct?

A Did you say cost or saved?

Q Combined nonfuel operational and maintenance
cost in 2023.

A My statement is that if the company had been
an average performer, its nonfuel O&M costs would have
been 2.9 billion higher in 2023. So the company's
excellent performance saved customers about 2.9 billion
Just on O&M costs.

Q Okay. So basically you took the fuel group
average nonfuel O&M costs, substituted that for the
combined FPL and Gulf company costs scaled up for the
number of customers and megawatts, is that correct?

A Scaled up for the number of customers and
megawatt hours, yes.

Q Okay. And then -- and on page 61, lines 18
through 62, and then through the top of page 62, line
two, you also make the claim that if FPL had been an
average performer, it would have cost customers

838 million for the combined companies' fuel in 2023,
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1 correct?

2 A Yes. Stated another way, the company saved
3 approximately 838 million in fuel costs as compared to
4 an average performer.

5 Q Okay. And you did not include an exhibit to
6 show either of these calculations?

7 A It's stated -- described in footnote 32, for

8 example, the calculation on page 61.

9 Q Okay. And you --

10 A If you give me Jjust a moment to go back and --
11 Q Sure.

12 A -- verify that.

13 Q Certainly.

14 A So over the two metrics, nonfuel 0&M and fuel,

15 if we turn to Exhibit JJR-11, page one of two.

16 Q Does this show the calculation?

17 A This shows the two data points that go into

18 the calculation --

19 o) Okay .

20 A -— for the three data points, and then the

21 calculation is described in the testimony.

22 Q Okay.

23 A In the case of fuel cost savings, JJR-11, page
24 two of two, actually provides the calculation.

25 Q Okay. And that's for the fuel cost savings
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1 only?
2 A Correct.
3 Q Okay. And one final question. You would

4 agree that customers have paid for FPL's new more

5 efficient fleet, correct?

6 A Yes, I would describe all of the prudently

7 incurred costs as being included in customer rates, and
8 what I have shown is the customers have derived

9 substantial benefits through FPL's choices in

10 implementing those investments.

11 Q Okay. I have no further questions. Thank
12 you.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

14 FEL?

15 MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

16 EXAMINATION

17 BY MR. MARSHALL:

18 Q Good morning, Mr. Reed.
19 A Good morning.
20 Q When you refer to a typical residential bill

21 across utilities in your testimony, you are referring to

22 a bill at 1,000 kilowatt hours of usage?

23 A Correct.
24 Q Would you agree, in a cost-based ratemaking
25 regime, revenue requirement is one component and billing
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1 determinants are the other component?

2 A In deriving rates? Yes.

3 Q And if your revenue requirement is unchanged,
4 and billing determinants go down because usage has

5 dropped, then unit rates would go up?

6 A Your assumption was that the total revenue
7 requirement doesn't go down despite the fact that
8 consumption went down? Yes, under that hypothetical,

9 that's correct.

10 o] And under that hypothetical, bills would, you
11 know, almost certainly not go up, but the

12 1,000-kilowatt-hour bill would increase, is that right?
13 A As compared to what? I have lost your

14 question.

15 Q As to what it had been before. Before it --
16 we had a revenue requirement, then billing determinants
17 because usage dropped, went down, and we agreed that

18 unit rates would go up in that situation?

19 A What you are saying to me is that consumption
20 has gone down, yet you are not going to adjust the
21 typical bill calculation. You are going to still use
22 1,000 kilowatt hours for the calculation.
23 I don't understand the logic of that, but if
24 you were to ignore the drop in consumption for the

25 purposes of the calculation while recognizing it in the
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revenue requirement, yes, that would produce an

inceonsistent result, but that is the result it would

produce.

Q If we could go to page 70 of your testimony,
figure 31.

A I am there.

Q 2023 for this figure was the most recent year

you had data available, is that right?

A Yes. That's correct.

Q And this shows that compared to the southeast
group, that FPL residential customers actually paid more
per year compared to the average rate in the southeast
group?

A Not for year, but for half a year.

Q Okay. That was for half a year in 20237

A Yes, based upon a storm surcharge that took
effect for that period of time, that is the result for
half a year.

Q Is that the first half of the year of 2023 --
or what half of the year was that?

A Winter.

Q Winter, okay.

Is there a place where you clarify that that
figure is just regarding winter?

A Give me Jjust a moment. Yes. Page -- Exhibit
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1 JJR-6, page one of four. And if you look at the very

2 last column, you will see winter '24 and summer '24.

3 And you see that while FPL's rank was fifth for winter,

4 it improved to first for summer. So it was the least

5 expensive utility in the comparison group for the last

6 period of our observation period. It was the most

7 economical. But with the surcharge that took effect in

8 the winter of '24, it was fifth.

9 Q Maybe I am confused, but I thought this figure
10 31 only went up through 2023?

11 A Okay. Same answer. Let me go back to -- what
12 page 1s that chart on we were looking at?

13 Q Page 70.

14 A Yes. I am sorry. Let me correct my answer on
15 page 70.

16 The comparison in the black box is not for

17 half the year. It is for the year, but it's for half

18 the group. It is for the southeast group. And the red

19 bar, which is for the Florida group, 1is the rest of the

20 comparison. And you are correct, it's through '23. And

21 for '24, the numbers improved significantly.

22 Q If we could go to master page E58865?

23 A I am sorry, you will have to tell me what that
24 is.

25 Q That's a direction to the Clerk so it should
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1 pop up on your screen, and then this is going to be a

2 demonstrative, so --

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: If you look at the screen
4 there to your right, it's the same item being

5 displayed behind us, and then you have control to
6 it through your mouse.

7 BY MR. MARSHALL:

8 Q Were you able to open that Excel sheet?

9 A I have 1it, yes.

10 Q And if you could go to the tab SNL revenue
11 and -- well, let me -- a foundational question.

12 This is one of your workpapers, correct?
13 A It appears to be, yes.

14 Q And if you go to the tab SNL revenue and

15 volume, I know most of this is redacted, but the last
16 line on row 4,944 is not. Can you tell me, without

17 revealing confidential information, the kind of

18 information contained on this tab?

19 A I am sorry, I am still getting to the bottom

20 of the page.

21 Q No worries.
22 A And what was your question?
23 Q Can you tell me what -- I mean, we have a row

24 of information here at the bottom for FPL and Gulf

25 combined. Can you tell me what those numbers at the
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bottom row mean without revealing confidential
information?

A Let's begin with this is the workpaper for
Exhibit JJR-6. What's used from that dataset that's
redacted is the revenue and megawatt hours for FPL and
Gulf combined. Those two are divided to produce a rate,
and then that rate is used to calculate a typical bill.

Without having the column headings, I can't
tell you --

Q If it helps, there should be a red binder next
to you that will have the unredacted column headings.

And that will be under tab 356B. That one, yes. CEL

356B.

A And I am sorry, you are saying 356E as in
echo?

Q B as in bravo. I am sorry.

A B as in bravo, okay.

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Marshall, do you have a
rough page number? It's a long exhibit, I think.

MR. MARSHALL: It is, but I think the first
page should have the column headings, which would
hopefully alleviate any confusion.

MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

MR. MARSHALL: So just page one.

THE WITNESS: Yes, I am sorry, your guestion,
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1 again, was what?

2 BY MR. MARSHALL:

3 Q Without revealing confidential information,
4 can you tell us, you know, the numbers we have on the
5 Excel sheet that are unredacted, the meaning of what

6 those numbers are for FPL and Gulf combined?

7 A They appear to be the residential electric

8 revenue for the total company in thousands of dollars,
9 and they are for the 10 years from 2023 to 2014.

10 Q Would you agree, then, that looking at these
11 numbers, that the residential revenue for FPL and Gulf
12 combined jumped starting in around 20227

13 A Yes. I should say that is because of the

14 reporting basis that included Gulf.

15 Q Did you not combine FPL and Gulf together

16 before 2022, is that --

17 A That's correct. They were added together

18 manually. This data stream picks up off of Form 1ls, so
19 it was in that period of time that both companies were
20 reported together on a Form 1, as opposed to through
21 separate Form 1ls.
22 Q Turning to the metrics that you looked at, you
23 didn't look at a metric that included rate base per
24 customer or per megawatt hour, is that right?

25 A That's correct, per se. Not rate base. We
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did gross plant in lieu of rate base as a measure of
capital efficiency.

Q And if we go to figure 8 in your testimony on
page 29, would you agree that FPL has had relatively
high as compared to other electric utilities' capital

expenditures in adding utility plant?

A This is a different metric at page 29, figure
8. These are the additions of plant over a five-year
period compared to customer growth. So this shows on

average how much additional plant you need.

Actually, this 1is additions to utility plant
over a five-year period of time. So this is meant to be
a measure of the age of the plant of the company. Is it
essentially an older system or a newer system?

So I would agree that this has higher
additions to plant, therefore, it i1s a newer system on
average than most of them. It's either first, second or
third out of the peer group. So it tends to be among
the newest of the systems because of the need for
significant customer additions as the customer base
grows.

Q Would you agree that all things being equal,
new plants generally require less O&M and than old
plants?

A Not necessarily true for generation.
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Generation tends to be, 0&M is based on hours of
operation. It should be true to a certain degree for
transmission and distribution plant that maintenance
costs are reduced in the early years of operation.

Q If we could next go to master number E588647?
And if we go to the tab data, which it looks like we are
at.

This is another one of your workpapers,

correct, Mr. Reed?

A Yes, it is. And I am sorry, what tab are we

supposed to be on?

Q Data.
A Okay.
Q And you have a column on the right, CV -- in

column CV, do you see that, for the past five years,
gross additions to utility plant?

A Yes.

Q And does that play a role in the discussion
were just having about that figure 8?

A Yes.

Q And if we go down to column CV, row 866. Row

866 would be FPL and Gulf combined for 2023, is that

right?
A Yes, that appears to be correct.
Q And does that show that there has been almost
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$40 billion in gross additions to utility plant in the
last five years?

A Yes.

Q And two columns over to the left, in column
CT, it says, five-year CAGR total retail electric

volume, is that right?

A Yes. That's correct.
Q Can you tell me what that means?
A It is the compound annual growth rate over a

five-year period in the number of megawatt hours sold.
Q And so for FPL and Gulf combined, was that

rate 0.78 percent?

A And you are talking about specifically for
20237

Q Yeah.

A Yes, that appears to be correct.

Q Switching topics slightly. On page nine, line

10 of your testimony, you refer to FPL's lower energy
consumption per customer, is that right?

A That's correct. That's a measure of one of
the exogenous factors that makes achieving favorable
rates and favorable cost levels more of a challenge on
FPL's system.

Q And this is referring to the fact that that

FPL has a higher proportion of residential customers on
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1 its system as compared to other electric utilities?

2 A That's fashioner partially correct, yes.

3 Q And you haven't looked at the energy

4 consumption of FPL's residential customers compared to
5 that of the other utilities?

6 A Not directly. The consumption of energy for
7 residential customers compared to other utilities is

8 more a function of weather, of heating load and cooling
9 load, in that Jjurisdiction compared to Florida. It's
10 not really a function of any controllable factor that
11 would be able to be controlled by FPL's management.

12 Q It you also haven't looked at FPL's energy

13 efficiency performance as compared to other electric

14 utilities?

15 A No, that wasn't part of our objective.

16 Q You did look at the rate case frequency, is
17 that right, as part of your testimony?

18 A It was, yes.

19 Q And if we could next go to master page number

20 E588677

21 Do you have the Excel sheet in front of you?
22 A I do.
23 Q And this is your workpaper regarding rate case

24 frequency?

25 A That's correct.
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Q And you have Florida as the sixth longest
period of all 50 states between actual rate case
filings? That's on the tab state ranking.

A That's correct.

Q With a -- am I reading that correctly, that's

an average of 1,824 days between filings?

A What line i1s that on?
Q 14, of the state ranking tab.
A Yes. That's correct. I am not sure of the

observation date of that number, but that's correct.

Q And that would be about five years-?
A Yes.
Q If we go over to the rate case frequency tab

and scroll down to Florida Power & Light. It should be

in the -- around row 261, starting.
A I am there.
Q And my question is this: Is that the average

-- for Florida Power & Light, you see that there is a
7,029 day number in column M cell row 2657

A I am sorry, could you give me that number and
reference again?

0 7,029 day number in column M, row 265.

A Yes, I see the number.

Q Would that be the number of days between,

represented between that 1990 and 2009 FPL rate case
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filing?
A It appears to be, yes.
Q And so that number would have been taken into

account in your average, and would help drive that
average up, is that right?
A It would have been included in the average.
The average went back to 1980, and that average, over
that period of time, was 1,899 days.
Q Thank you, Mr. Reed.
MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
That's all my questions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
FAIR?
MR. LAVIA: No gquestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?
MR. MAY: No guestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?
MS. EATON: No questions.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEA?
CAPTAIN RIVERA: No questions. Thank you.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?
MR. BREW: No guestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?
MR. MOYLE: ©No questions for FIPUG.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Oh, sorry.
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MR. MOYLE: That's all right.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I forgot where we were.
FIPUG.

Staff?

MR. STILLER: No guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, are there
any questions of the witness?

Seeing no questions, back to FPL.

MS. MONCADA: No redirect.

We would ask that Mr. Reed's exhibits, which
have been identified on the CEL as 84 through 98 be
entered into the record.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Seeing no objections?
Seeing none, so moved.

Anything else that needs to be moved into the
record?

Okay. Mr. Reed, thank you very much for your
testimony.

MS. HARPER: Excuse me, Mr. Chair, I am sorry.
I just wanted to clarify the records to move —-- I
am sorry the exhibits we are going to move into the
record. I have 29 through 43, is that correct?

MS. MONCADA: If there was a mistake in my
numbering, that sounds right.

MS. HARPER: Just wanted to make sure. Okay.

Premier Reporting

premier-reporting.com
(850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3694

1 Thank you.

2 MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

3 MS. HARPER: Sorry to interrupt.

4 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No. No. Thank you. So

5 moving 29 through 43 into the record, no

6 objections? Seeing none, then so moved.

7 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 29-43 were received
8 into evidence.)

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: You are still excused, Mr.
10 Reed.

11 THE WITNESS: Thank you for accommodating me.
12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No problem. Thank you.

13 (Witness excused.)

14 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: We are going to move —-- we
15 are going to take a quick break, but we are going
16 to move, and, staff, correct me if I am wrong, to
17 FREF's witness next, or do we have a different

18 order?

19 MR. STILLER: I believe we are going next to
20 FRF, Mr. Georgis.
21 MR. BREW: Yes.
22 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. So we
23 will come you to after a break.
24 It is 10:26. Let's reconvene here at 10:35,
25 so a 10-minute break, 10:35.
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